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TO:         Susan Mulvihill, Deputy Commissioner/Chief Engineer  
   Division Directors 
   District Engineers 

  Office Directors 
  Assistant District Engineers 
  Operations Management Group 
  Maintenance Superintendents 
  Maintenance Supervisors 
  Shop Supervisors 

 Permit Supervisors 
 
FROM:   Thomas O’Keefe, P.E. 
   State Maintenance Engineer 
 
 
SUBJECT: Mailbox Supports  
 
Purpose and Expiration: 
This bulletin supersedes Maintenance Bulletin 90-4 and will remain in effect until incorporated 
into the Maintenance Manual or other guidance. 
 
Background: 
Mailboxes and mailbox supports are the property of the mail route patron.  The mail route 
patron is responsible for the care and replacement of them and they must be installed in 
accordance with US Postal Service standards and be a non-hazardous design in 
accordance with Minnesota Rules Chapter 8818.  They should be of sufficient strength and 
maintained in a condition to withstand wet snow thrown from a plow.  It is the goal of 
MnDOT to provide public rights of way for the traveling public that are safe, efficient and free 
of unnecessary hazards.   
 
Guidance: 
To facilitate this goal MnDOT will replace mailboxes and/or supports with a non-hazardous 
design and in accordance with US Postal Service requirements when directly hit and 
damaged by a snowplow, maintenance vehicle or other MnDOT equipment.  MnDOT will not 
replace mailboxes or supports damaged by snow thrown from a plow.  
 
Procedure: 
When a mailbox is damaged by MnDOT, or a damage report is received, MnDOT will 
investigate and follow up with the mail route patron using the following general procedure: 

• Document the damage or report of damage. 
• Investigate the incident and determine if MnDOT equipment hit the mailbox and/or 

support. 
• Contact the mail route patron with the results of our investigation, determination on 

responsibility and course of action. 
  

https://www.revisor.mn.gov/rules/?id=8818&view=chapter&keyword_type=all&keyword=8818&redirect=0
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• If MnDOT is responsible for the damage MnDOT will replace the damaged 

components with a standard size mailbox and/or support of non-hazardous design 
meeting postal service and Minnesota Rules Chapter 8818 requirements.  MnDOT 
will use a product that is compliant with MnDOT Standard Plate 9350, unless the 
mail route patron wishes to install an alternative non-hazardous design at their cost.  
A wood post with a cross section of 16 square inches (4”x4” square or 4.5” diameter) 
is considered non-hazardous.  Replacement of a hazardous design may include 
relocation if it cannot be replaced in accordance with Postal Service and Minnesota 
Rules Chapter 8818.  This will require coordination with the affected postal patrons 
and the local post master. 

• If MnDOT is not responsible MnDOT will advise the mail route patron of that 
determination. 
 

   
Implementation: 
This bulletin is effective immediately 
 
Questions: 
For information on this bulletin, please contact the MnDOT Maintenance Operations Engineer at 
(651) 366-3556. 
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